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To Lindenwood's alumnae. wherever they are. Lindenwood sends 
Christmas Greetings, and its best wishes for a joyous Christmas, 
symbolized by the lighted Christmas tree on the campus, which we 
hope will rekindle memories of other Christmases at Lindenwood. 
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~hristmas ~ at o. Lindenwood 
The Rnnual RJ;D ~ROSS Roll ~all! 

The ~hristmas Seal Sale! 

Inquiry About Travel HOM€) ! 

T€iLLS us 

~HRI,STMR,S 
IS NJ;RR! 

nrs THE Christmas season approaches 
DL I am sure all of us have the wish 
that the good feeling and good will 
which is ours during the holidays 
would continue throughout every day 
in the year. Every one seems to be of 
that opinion on Christmas Day, and it 
isn't really impossible for us to be 

possessed with the spirit of giving rather than getting every day; how much 
easier it would make problems all over the world. 

The dolls that mark the days and the many other gadgets Lindenwood 
women have to determine "How Many More Days Before Christmas" are 

• as usual very much in evidence. Each year we have lots of pre-Christmas 
activities on the campus; in fact, Lindenwood's Christmas is over at eleven 
o'clock on the 19th of December this year - when the girls go home the 
campus becomes a deserted village. 

The college wishes the home folks and Lindenwood women a delight­
ful Christmas season. We hope - as we know you do too - that peace and 
contentment come to a troubled world. Our belief is the Light of the Star 
of Bethlehem is the guiding compass in a troubled world. A Memory Candle 
will come to you again this year, with the hope that many will gather around 
in Memory Circles to think of College Days and Lindenwood Friends. 

Perhaps the most we can do in 1941 is to keep the spirit of Glad 
Tidings and Good Will alive every day of the year. 

GUY C. MOTLEY 
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Lindenwood Graduate 
Operates Her Own Business 

The following letter tells an interesting story of a 
Lindenwood graduate who has made good in the busi­
ness world. The writer is Iva Maye Adams, Class of 
'23, who is now the proprietor of her own business in 
Mangum, Okla. Her letter follows: 

"As you know, I have been the keeper of my own 
shop for fourteen years. At first we did drapery and 
decorative work over Southwestern Oklahoma and a 
part of Texas, covering the territory regularly taking 
orders and making deliveries. This was a fascinating 
job and a profitable one until there were so many bank 
failures in this section. Of course, that was a luxury 
trade and since that time we have turned more and 
more to dressmaking. 

"Each year the dressmaking business grows until 
now we send garments all over the state and have 
recently signed a contract with a Los Angeles shop to 
supply them with all their formals. I have two assist­
ants in the shop and another who sketched my ideas for 
our California customer. 

"We plan, argue, work and HAVE FUN! Our 
aim, a Perfect fit, for the customer, her purse, the time 
and the place the garment is to be worn. Every prob­
lem is different and every customer. It keeps us busy 
to stay a season in advance in ideas, fabrics, and the 
markets where they can be found, for in most cases we 
do all the planning and buying. Most non-resident 
customers tell us only the type of garment they want, 
the rest is on our shoulders." 

Miss Adams hopes some one of the Lindenwood 
graduates of 1941 would be willing to come into her 
shop and work up with the business. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Kansas City Club 
Sponsors Book Review 

The Kansas City Lindenwood Club sponsored a 
book-review tea November 24 at the home of Miss 
Lenore Anthony. Miss Anthony reviewed "Tassels 
on Her Boots" by Arthur Train, and Miss Ada Belle 
Files provided the musical part of the program. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Ohio Lindenwood Club 
Re-elects Officers 

Officers of the Ohio Lindenwood Club were re­
elected at a dinner meeting at the Neil House in 
Columbus on October 19. Miss Dorothy Gartner of 
Chillicothe is President, Mrs. F. H. Fox (Gertrude 
Bird) of Lakewood, vice-president; Mrs. E. B. Hess 
(Jane Tomlinson) of Chillicothe, secretary-treasurer. 
The club voted to give a Bible to the new chapel. 

Four Lindenwood Girls 
in College Who's Who 

Four Lindenwood students have been elected to 
the 1940-41 Who's Who Among Students in American 
Universities and Colleges. They are: Mary Jean Du­
Hadway, Jerseyville, Ill., editor of the Linden Leaves 
and president of Alpha Sigma Tau; Sara Jefferson, 
Union City, Tenn., vice-president of the Student 
Council and president of Sigma Tau Delta; Peggy 
Turcott, Wichita, Kan., member of the Student Fac­
ulty Committee and vice-president of Pi Gamma Mu; 
and Martha Weber, St. Louis, president of the Student 
Council and maid of honor to the 1940 May Queen. 

To he included in Who's Who, a student must 
have a combination of qualities; character, leadership, 
scholarship and potentialities. 

The purpose of Who's Who is to serve as an incen­
tive for students to get more out of their college 
careers, as a means of compensation to students for 
what they have already done, as a recommendation to 
the business world, and as a standard of measurement 
for students. Only juniors and seniors are selected. 

Lindenwood Boy 

Bobby was just three months old when he 
posed for this picture on Labor Day. (Officially 
he is Robert Poll Lohrman), and he is the son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Lohrman, of 61 I Kings­
highway, St. Charles. Mrs. Lohrman was Evelyn 
Poll, Class of '3.'i• 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Miss Pearl Walker and Mr. John Thomas of the 
faculty of the department of music presented a recital 
at Vespers Sunday, November 17. 
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Democracy in Linden wood's Curriculum 
How Lindenwood Is Helping Each Student Work Out 

for Herself the Pattern for a 
Well-Rounded Life 

by Dr. Alice E. Gipson 
ACADEMIC DEAN 

T HE first premise of democracy to most individuals 
is that each member of the democracy shall have 

the right and the opportunity to develop himself in any 
direction that he desires. There is a denial that the 
government has the right to formulate for any indi­
vidual his whole existence and to exact from him unde­
viating obedience to any type of life which the rulers 
of the government may try to dictate. If democracy 
in this country is to survive, it will certainly be the 
obligation of the colleges to do everything possible to 
train the students in the way of democracy. 

With this in mind, the curriculum of Lindenwood 
College has been named "Patterns for Living." The 
conception back of this name is that each individual 
student shall be given the opportunity to work out for 
herself the type of life for which she is best fitted and 
to which she aspires and that it shall be a well-rounded 
life in every regard. The curriculum assumes that each 
girl who graduates from the College with a bachelor's 
degree will be an intelligent and well informed indi­
vidual. The administration has analyzed the needs of 
the modern young woman, and the curriculum is 
designed to meet th~se needs. 

First, the College assumes that its graduates will 
be well informed on international conditions with the 
belief that the understanding of these will, when the 
days of sanity return to the world, enable the college 
student to take an intelligent part in confirming peace 
in the world. The curriculum offers many courses in 
the direction of international understanding, and in 
addition the College sponsors a strong International 
Relations Club which is this year giving frequent broad­
casts over one of the St. Louis stations. These broad­
casts show the solid depth of information which the 
students in this subject are obtaining. 

Closely allied with the question of international 
understanding is the feeling that the young woman of 
Lindenwood College should be an intelligent American 
citizen. This demands an understanding of the prob­
lems of local, state, and federal government. In addi­
tion, our club of the League of Women Voters is open 
to all students of the school, and the recent national 
elections showed clearly the interest that the young 
women of today are taking in their electoral privilege. 

Academic Dean 

Dr. A lice E. Gipson 

Stress is in these days frequently laid by our instructors 
and our speakers on the invaluable heritage which we 
have as members of a democracy and the responsibility 
that is the part of every thinking individual to defend 
that heritage. 

Many of our students are well able from their 
interests and their personalities to be leaders in the 
communities to which they return after graduation. W c 
feel that college women should be leaders, and many 
courses in .our curriculum are offered with the idea 
that if training of such a sort is given that our students, 
on their returning to their home towns, they will be 

(Continued on page 6) 
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THESE GIRLS ARE REAL THESPIANS 

This is the cast which presented "What a Life" at Lindenwood on November 8. 
Dorothy Lyden was stage manager and Laurabeall Parkinson, Helen Dondanville and 
Sara Jefferson were in charge of production. Standing left to right: Dorothy Sherard, 
Marilyn Patterson, Bobbie Hill, Marilo Lotts, Patricia Giese, Kay Anderson, Martha 
Ware Robbins, Betty Lillibridge, Ruth Heyden, Betty Goldsmith, Rosemary Edmin­
ster, Sue Beck, and Marillyn Appelbaum. Seated, Phyllis Drake, Shirley Gardner, 
LaWanda Foulston, Marilyn McCurdy, Ellen Marie Gallagher, Betty lane Bolvin, 
and Dores Johnson. 

Democracy in Lindenwood's Curriculum 
invaluable members of the life of the town because of 
the specialized training which they have received in 
college. 

Our democracy recognizes the family as an invalu­
able unit in promoting the cause of democracy, and 
our curriculum endeavors to give the students highly 
specialized training in family life, child training, and 
child development, and in a study of human relations 
in the family through specialized courses in Psychology. 
Where the family life is sound and sane and the chil­
dren in the family are allowed to develop normally 
because of the spirit of intelligence and kindliness in 
the home, there is the foundation for retaining the spirit 
of democracy in the government. These courses are 
among the most popular in our curriculum. 

The individual in a democracy is more than a mem­
ber of the community and should have the right to 
develop himself outside of his vocational and his domes­
tic or public life in the direction in which he has special 
ability or talent. The students of Lindenwood College 
are urged to do this. Private lessons in all the fine arts 
are given with no extra charge to the student with the 
idea that the spiritual and cultural value of these are 
of enormous advantages to the individual. 

Lindenwood College, therefore, in its curriculum 
develops the idea that man cannot live by bread alone. 
There must be vision, understanding, imagination, and 
thoughtful intelligence in every college student. How­
ever, the College recognizes that bread is necessary for 
existence, and it advises each girl, no matter what her 
present economic status is, to prepare herself to make 
her own living if the need shall arise. The College 
trains students in many vocations and lays the founda­
tions for professional training in others. 

In every way, therefore, with the idea that each 
individual is a separate entity with different tastes, 
inclinations, and abilities, the College endeavors to 
allow its students to develop themselves along the lines 
for which they are best fitted. "Life, liberty and the 
pursuit of happiness" are the blessings which we still 
have in this country. This College has a deep appre­
ciation of the value of retaining these, and in every 
way through the training it gives its students is endeav­
oring to stress to them the inestimable values which 
college trained people may obtain and which will make 
them of enormous importance in this country in the 
years to come in helping all the citizens of the country 
to retain these great benefits. 
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Dr. Paul Popenoe to Headline Family Life Conference 
Nationally Known Authority to Come to Lindenwood 

for Conference in March-Alumnae to 
Participate in Sessions 

By Dr. Florence W. Schaper 
DIRECTOR STUDENT GUIDANCE AND PERSONNEL 

As a contribution to American family life your Alma 
Mater is making extensive plans for the Family 

Life Conference to be held in March, 1941. This is 
the first conference on family living to be held on a 
college campus in our part of the country. The com­
mittee in charge of the conference is in close touch 
with the American Institute of Family Relations of 
Los Angeles, which plans to use all the resources of 
modern science in the development of happy family 
life. 

Dr. Paul Popenoe, the founder and general direc­
tor of the Institute, will be our featured speaker. He 
is a recognized authority in the field of family rela­
tionships and is a frequent contributor to books and 
pamphlets on the subject. In addition to Dr. Popenoe 
local authorities on family life will lead the panel dis­
cussions. Some of the topics to be presented are: "Boy 
Meets Girl"; "Challenges to Youth"; "Child Train­
ing"; "The House I Live In"; and "Family 
Budgeting." 

Perhaps one of the most vital sessions will be the 
one in which outstanding representatives of the Jewish, 
Catholic, and Protestant faiths will explain the place 
of religion in contemporary American family life. 
Another interesting meeting will be a panel discussion 
in which parents and young people will discuss parent­
child relationships. There will be meetings for youth, 
for parents, and for both groups together. 

Invitations to the conference will be extended to 
student delegates from all of the colleges and univer­
sities in the area, to representatives from the faculties 
of the high schools in the St. Louis district, and to 
members of the Parent-Teacher Association and Fed­
erated Clubs of Missouri. It is our hope that the 
guests who attend this conference will be able to carry 
back to their respective communities inspiration and 
information for family living in these difficult times 
in which family security is essential for happiness. 
Readjustments in human living lie ahead for all of us 
in America and any contribution which a college can 
make to the life of the democracy in the area of family 
relationships, is thoroughly worthwhile. 

As an alumna of Lindenwood you are cordially 
invited to participate in this Family Life Conference 
by making suggestions or listing special problems that 
in your judgment we ought to take cognizance of in 

planning for the conference. We will be very glad to 
receive these suggestions and problems from you by 
January 1, inasmuch as we hope to incorporate them 
in the program. A tentative program will be pub­
lished in the January issue. Communications should be 
addressed to the Department of Sociology, Lindenwood 
College. + • • 

Linden Leaves Editor 

We are proud to introduce Mary lean DuHad­
way, of Jerseyville, Ill., who is editor of the 1941 
Linden Leaves. Last year she was president of 
Alpha Sigma Tau and in her freshman year she 
was Halloween queen. Blond and vivacious, she 
is one of the leaders of the senior class. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Chicago Lindenwood Club 
to Meet December 13 

A style show, a discussion of Christmas decorations 
and menus, and cards will feature the December 
luncheon meeting of the Chicago Lindenwood Club on 
December 13 at 111 West Jackson boulevard. The 
luncheon is being given for the benefit of the Scholar­
ship Fund and tickets will be 50 cents. · 

Mrs. Genevieve Wild Davis, the corresponding 
secretary, who lives at 602 Lake street, Evanston, 
writes us that the club invites all Lindenwood girls 
living near enough to attend, to come to the meetings 
which are held on the second Friday of each month. 
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Southern California Club 
Holds Hawaiian Luncheon 

From Helen L. Rakestraw, Class of '20, and secre­
tary of the Lindenwood Club of Southern California, 
comes an interesting letter telling of the club's meeting 
on October 19. Her letter follows: 

"Members and guests of the Lindenwood Club of 
Southern California were entertained at an Hawaiian 
Luau at the Chancellor Hotel in Los Angeles. The 
Hawaiian motif was carried out in the decorations, 
prizes and luncheon; and in the costumes worn by 
the hostesses, Mrs. Dear, Mrs. McAdams, Miss Kin­
kaid, Miss Jean Carter, and Mrs. Carter. 

"Following the luncheon our president, Mrs. 
Donnelly, called the meeting to order and introduced 
our guests: Mrs. Nelson, Mary Sweeney, and Mrs. 
Hamblin. We were happy to have Lillian Glen Prouty 
with us again; and also glad to welcome Jane Leonard 
back after an absence of nearly a year. 

"During the business meeting which followed the 
club voted to send $125.00 to the Knight Chapel Fund. 

"After all had joined in singing Lindenwood Songs, 
led by Lillian Henning with Thelma Conklin at the 
piano, Miss Kinkaid described her trip to Honolulu 
and showed colored slides of the interesting and beauti­
ful places in and about the Islands. As a fitting close 
the club joined in singing Aloha." 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

DEATHS 
We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. 

Harriet Look, of Collinsville, Ill., on October 19, at 
St. John's Hospital in St. Louis. Mrs. Look, who 
was Harriet Anderson, attended Lindenwood in 1899 
and 1900. Her sister, Mrs. Leslie A. Burritt, of New 
York City, attended Lindenwood in 1881-82. Another 
sister, Miss Maud Anderson, of Collinsville, also 
survives. 

The faculty and alumnae extend their sincere con­
dolences to Miss Margaret Cobb, A.B. '31, on the 
death of her father, W. Francis Cobb, on October 22 
at Leavenworth, Kan. 

Friends of Mrs. C. P. Barshfield, of Bonner 
Springs, Kan., were shocked to learn of the death of 
her husband, Lieut. Col. C. P. Barshfield, station com­
mander of the national guard units in Kansas City, 
Kan., who had recently begun a training course at 
Fort Benning, Ga. Mrs. Barshfield will be remem­
bered as Elizabeth McCoy. 

Willkie Wins Election 
-at Lindenwood 

Though Roosevelt was reelected in the national 
election, Willkie took Lindenwood campus by a land­
slide. Of the 461 students who registered, 392 voted 
in the Lindenwood presidential election on November 
5. Willkie received all the 57 electoral votes and 270 
popular votes to Roosevelt's 122. 

Joyce Works, Republican leader, when interviewed 
on the outcome of the local election stated, "I am at 
least happy that Willkie was victorious on the campus. 
I certainly appreciate the cooperation and interest of 
the faculty and student body in making this election 
possible." 

Kay Anderson, Democratic leader, said, "I learned 
more from our straw voting here on campus than I 
would have if I had merely voted in the national elec­
tion. The interest of the girls has made possible the 
study and observation of the national party platforms. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

AROUND THE CAMPUS 
At the Southwest Regional Conference of the 

Child Welfare League of America which met in St. 
Louis, November 7-9, Lindenwood College was repre­
sented at the panel discussions by Elizabeth Holly, 
Mary Kern, Evelyn Bradley, Geraldine Rasdel and 
Joyce Works. 

The Linden Bark, in cooperation with the Art 
Department, is sponsoring a contest to design a new 
name plate for the "Bark,'' Dr. Linnemann has 
announced. Students who have had advanced work in 
design are eligible, and the winner will be presented 
with an art book with color illustrations, with the 
compliments of the Linden Bark. 

The League of Women Voters sponsored a round 
table discussion over radio station WTMV, on "Cam­
paign Issues of 1940,'' with Dr. Jessie S. Bernard in 
charge of the discussion. 

The second date dance of the year, sponsored by 
the junior class, was held November 16 in the gymna­
sium. Miss Tucker, Dr. and Mrs. Garnett, Mr. 
Motley, Dr. Schaper, and Margaret Chapman were 
in the receiving line. 
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What Members of Last Year's Senior Class Are Doing 
by Kathryn Hankins 

Every year in October, a letter goes out from the 
Alumnae Office to each four year graduate of the pre­
ceding June. The purpose of the letter is to let every 
graduate know that whatever career she has taken up 
is of vital interest to the college. The college is rated 
and judged by its product. We are proud of the many 
different things our graduates have accomplished. 
Enclosed with the letter is a questionnaire to be filled 
out and returned. We had hoped these questionnaires 
would be returned 100 per cent. At the present writ­
ing, 39 per cent of the questionnaires have been 
returned, so in the following items, we are giving the 
information that has been returned to us. 

Frances R. Brandenburg is at her home in Pine­
ville, Kentucky. 

Helen Rose Bruns is secretary at W. N. Matthews 
Corp., St. Louis, Mo. 

Bette Foster is at her home in Keokuk, Iowa, doing 
volunteer work in charitable organizations. 

Estelle Hays is at her home in St. Charles, Mo. 
Helen Louise Hellerud is at her home in University 

City, Mo. 
Peggy Hocker is at her home in Ft. Leavenworth, 

Kansas, doing Girl Scout work, and is head of a com­
mittee for war work. 

Jeanette Lloyd is now Mrs. Charles J. Thiebeault, 
and is attending business college in Chicago, Ill. 

Christine McDonald is doing substitute teaching 
at her home in Washington, Mo. 

Beverly Houston Mayhall is now Mrs. George P. 
Baumunk and lives in Webster Groves, Mo. 

Martha L. Norris is teaching high school at Inman, 
Kans. 

Helen Martha Shank is now Mrs. Russell A. 
Daggett, and lives in St. Louis, Mo. 

Rosanna Veach is head of the English Department 
in the high school at Vienna, Ill. 

Lucille Vosburg, our fellowship student, is doing 
graduate work at the University of Chicago. 

Kathryn Wagner, student president her senior year, 
is now Mrs. William A. Orth, Jr., and lives in 
Houston, Texas. 

With the questionnaires, letters of appreciation 
came from Bette Foster, Peggy Hocker, Lucille Vos­
burg, and Kathryn Wagner. We are always delighted 
to hear from the girls. Perhaps by the time the next 
Bulletin goes to press, the rest of the questionnaires 
will have been returned. 

The Alumnae Office will be happy to receive 
accounts of the work done by Lindenwood girls. 

In Baltimore 

The cameraman caught Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg, 
John Avirett ( a nephew of Dr. Roemer), and our 
Frank Wyhs, on the streets in Baltimore, Md. 
You can see they are interested as they are on the 
way to have luncheon with Mr. Avirett. This 
picture was taken while Dr. and Mrs. Stumberg 
were on vacation and they made a special trip 
over to see Mr. Avirett of whom all the College is 
very fond, he having been here on several occasions. 

• ♦ ♦ 

Christmas Story Contest 
The winner of the annual Christmas story contest 

'will receive a cash prize, and will have her story 
printed in the pre-Christmas issue of the Linden Bark. 
The contest will close early in December, the final date 
to be announced later, Dr. Gipson stated in chapel. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

The class in Food Buying and Preparation has 
been busy preparing and serving breakfasts; they also 
were given a demonstration of cuts of meat in a meat 
market. 

Is any class planning a reunion at the commence­
ment of 1941 ? This office will be glad to furnish 
names and addresses of the members of various classes. 

Dr. Marion Dawson, of the science department, 
lectured on "Indoor Winter Gardening" at Bowling 
Green, Mo., November 6. She was accompanied by a 
group of students who presented a musical program. 
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Strange Epidemic Found 
on Lindenwood Campus 

"Mike Fright" is a disease-as horrible · as the 
measles and more contagious. Prof. John Rath of 
the History Department doesn't say so in those words 
but that is the implication. Ann Gardner, Jane Henss, 
Harriet Dillman, and Jean James all hint at the same 
thing. The unfortunate victims of "mike fright" have 
been speakers on the radio programs over station 
WTMV on Sunday afternoons. 

When questioned they only nodded their heads and 
looked frightened, staring blankly into space as though 
remembering a horrible nightmare. Was this thing 
called "mike fright" so terrifying that its past sufferers 
could not even bear to discuss it? Did it really cause 
strong men like Prof. Rath to quake, brave fearless 
girls like Mary Helen St. Clair and Sara Jefferson to 
shiver and tremble in its clutch, and even courageous 
Doris Banta to shudder and remain in awful silence 
when questioned? That this tiny instrument, the 
"mike," could send terror into the hearts of these 
highly civilized, well-educated people was a revelation. 
Yet apparently it had! 

These people are to be congratulated on the way 
they have been bravely facing life since their encounter 
with the "mike." Little did we know that beneath 
their suave surfaces lurked this devastating fear. But 
in the fifteen-minute periods in which we have heard 
them speak on the air, obviously their fear has been 
well-controlled because they sound like a group of pro­
fessionals, veterans of this "Terrible Terror," the 
microphone. 

+ + + 

Miss Janice Martin, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
A. C. Martin, 7347 Cornell Ave., University City, 
appeared on the Aeolian hour at 8 :15 Sunday morn­
ing, October 13, over station KMOX. Miss Martin, 
a sophomore at Lindenwood College, St. Charles, is 
quite a talented pianist and presented Etude-Caprice 
by Ganz on the broadcast. Miss Martin was recently 
elected president of Alpha Mu Mu, national honorary 
music sorority for underclassmen. 

Miss Frances M. Whitehead, new head of the 
Economics and Business Department, came to Linden­
wood from the University of Illinois where she was 
the assistant in the Department of Economics. 

Dr. Dawson's class in trees and shrubs had a field 
trip November 8 to Defiance, Mo., to study the ecology 
of trees and shrubs. A steak fry was a happy ending 
for a day of field work. 

St. Louis Alumnae 
Enjoy Founder's Day 

The reaction of the St. Louis Alumnae to the 
Founder's Day activities is vividly expressed in these 
letters. One is from Mrs. J. Ernest Kuehner, 326 
Tower Grove drive, St. Louis. 

"We're loyal to you, Lindenwood," was hummed 
by more than one girl as she drove home from the 
October meeting of the Lindenwood College Club of 
St. Louis. At this time, twenty members met at the 
college for a special Founder's Day program and 
luncheon. All were delighted with the hospitality 
extended them by the faculty and student body. The 
improvements on the campus were outstanding and 
made the alumnae proud to belong to such a growing 
institution. 

Mrs. Louise N. Keeter, corresponding secretary of 
the club, has written to Mr. Motley: 

"The St. Louis Lindenwood Club want to thank 
you, Dr. Schaper and the rest of the administration 
for your generous hospitality on Founder's Day. We 
all enjoyed the day so much and appreciate how much 
you all have done through this t;ying time. It is 
always with the utmost pleasure that we return to 
Lindenwood and enjoy seeing the many improvements." 

Headed for Lindenwood 

The attractive miss at the left is Barbara 
Louise, 6, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John W. 
Finck, of 1016 South Cedar avenue, Kansas City, 
Mo. The equally charming miss with her is Alice 
Jl1aurine, 4, daughte,· of Mr. and Mrs. Maurice 
Genglebach, of Plattsburg, Mo. Mrs. Finck was 
Louise Gauger, Class of '30, and Mrs. Genglebach 
was Alice Rowland, B.M., '33. The picture was 
taken recently at the Genglebach farm. 

Dr. Raymond Garnett attended the dedication of 
the John R. Kirk Memorial, October 26, at the North­
east Missouri State Teachers College in KirksYille, Mo. 
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ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR 
MORE OR LF.SS PERSONAL 

Mrs. Hazel Pescaglia, Class of '26, writes that she 
i · now living at 714 North Fourth street, Pekin, Ill. 

Bernita Noland and Agnes Currie, both of the 
Class of '29, have written Miss Hankins of their trip 
last summer to the "Land of the Midnight Sun," up 
in the Arctic Circle. 

Edna Baldwin, of St. Louis, A.B., '28, was a field 
guide for a group of Washington and St. Louis Uni­
versity students on a Caribbean cruise. 

Velma Pierce Ferguson, of Chevy Chase, Md., who 
received her master's degree in music at Lindenwood 
in 1923, has composed a song which she has entitled, 
"For One Lovely Moment." It was sung on the 
radio by Lanny Ross on October 2, and is being fea­
tured by Guy Lombardo's orchestra. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

WEDDINGS 
The marriage of Miss Teresa Blake, Class of '32, 

daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leonard Blake of St. Louis, 
Mo., and Garly~ S. Schowalter, on October 25, was 
truly a Lindenwood affair. Two former Lindenwood 
girls, Eileen Reitz and Louise Alewel, were brides­
maids, and a third alumna, Alma Reitz, played the 
organ. Mr. and Mrs. Schowalter are living at 6105 
Dewey Avenue, St. Louis, Mo. 

The wedding of Miss Evelyn Jeanne Katz, Class 
of '39, daughter of Mrs. Joseph L. Katz, and Dr. Milo 
Milton Brady was solemnized October 27 in Chicago. 
Dr. and Mrs. Brady are living at the Mississippi Hotel, 
Davenport, Iowa. 

Miss Alma Louise Martin, Class of '38, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. William Henry Martin of Irondale, 
Mo., and Russell Irving Elliott were married October 
14 in Webster Groves, Mo. 

Miss Betty Bogenschutz, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
A. W. Bogenschutz, and Raymond Edward Gabey were 
married October 30 in Oklahoma City. 

The marriage of Miss Theo Frances Hull, daugh­
ter of Mr. and Mrs. William Chase Hull, Shaker 
Heights, Ohio, and Doctor Frank Morrison Davis, 
was solemnized October 26. 

Miss Jeanette Lloyd, Class of '40, daughter of 
Mrs. Francis Perley Lloyd of Chicago, Ill., and 
Charles J. Thiebeault, were married October 12, and 
flew to St. Louis for their honeymoon. Their home 
will be 10535 South Hale Avenue, Chicago. 

Two Happy Children 

Jean, 7, and Billy Paul, 5, have been raised on 
stories about "when mother went to Lindenwood." 
Mrs. Paul B. Ellis, 57 I 4 Olive street, Kansas 
City, Mo., writes. Both Jean, and an older daugh­
ter, Eleanor, who is I 4, plan to come to Linden­
wood. Mrs. Ellis was Marian Titus, B.M., ~23. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Miss Helen Louise Thomas, Class of '34, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. Philip R. Thomas, and Charles John 
Olson were married September 29 in Waterville, Kan. 
Their home will be Bartlesville, Okla. 

Mrs. Albert E. Meints has announced the marriage 
of her daughter, Clara Jane, Class of '32, and Arthur 
Bernard Stockenberg on September 21, in Burlington, 
Iowa. 
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WEDDINGS 
Miss Lou Dickey Baucus and Louis Lee Farr, III, 

were married September 14 in Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. 
Farr is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Nichols 
Baucus. 

The marriage of Miss Jean Miller, daughter of 
Mr. and Mrs. James Conclese Miller, and John Greg­
ory Bartels took place October 5 in St. Louis. 

Miss Phyllis McFarland, Class of '30, daughter of 
Mrs. Charles William McFarland of Butler, Mo., and 
Jackson Kennish Austin were married September 27 
and are living at 5611 Enright Avenue, St. Louis. 

Miss Betty Lee Lemley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
William Forrest Lemley of Russellville, Ark., and Dr. 
Richard Ellis Gardner of New Orleans were married 
October 7. 

Miss Alice Lorraine Davies, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Fulham Fairchild Davies, and James Rude 
Harris were married November 21 in Little Rock, Ark. 

The marriage of Miss Mary Candace Greer, Class 
of '36, and Robert Gordon Ross took place October 19. 
Mrs. Ross is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul 
George Greer of St. Louis. 

Miss Jeanne Eleanor Considine, Class of '38, 
daughter of Lt. Colonel and Mrs. J oho A. Considine, 
and Phillip Buford Davidson, Jr., Lieutenant in the 
United States Army, were married November 23 in 
Fort Oglethorpe, Georgia. 

Miss Helen Blackford, Class of '32, daughter of 
Mrs. William M. Blackford, and James Frederick 
Roberts were married October 27 in Lewistown, Mont., 
and are living in Billings, Mont. 

The marriage of Miss Florence Comstock, Class of 
'33, daughter of Mr. William Ernest Comstock, and 
William Oxley Gray was solemnized in Beatrice, Neb., 
October 19. Their home is now 1558 Bever avenue, 
S. E., Cedar Rapids, Iowa. 

Miss Jane Hill, daughter of Mrs. Thomas A. Hill, 
became the bride of Albert Larry Pritchard of Pine 
Bluff, Ark., where their address is 1410 Olive street. 

Jean Stephenson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Herman Horace Stephenson, and John Henley May­
nard were married September 8, in Lawrence, Kans. 
Their present address is 332 East Jefferson, Ann Arbor, 
Mich. 

Miss Claudine Dairs, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Claude Dairs, Crawfordsville, Ark., and Blake N. 
Russell, were married October 3, and are now living 
at 2169 Poplar, Memphis, Tenn. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

BffiTHS 
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene McGaughey, 801 South 

Garrison, Carthage, Mo., are receiving congratulations 
on the birth of a son, Stephen Eugene, born November 
14. Mrs. McGaughey will be remembered as Virginia 
A. Carter. 

Mr. and Mrs. Oliver Porter Stark, Jr., became the 
parents of Helen Diane November 8. Mrs. Stark is the 
former Helen Roper, and is now living at 2063 Arling­
ton Ave., Columbus, Ohio. 

Carol Elizabeth, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. 
Beaumont Potter, was born October 17 in Waterloo, 
Iowa. Mrs. Potter is the former Roberta B. Smith. 

On October 12, Mr. and Mrs. Fred A. Bogen 
(Frances Burgeson, '36) became the ·parents of Caryl 
Christie, in Green Bay, Wis. 

A daughter, Susan, was born October 7 to Mr. and 
Mrs. Park W. Lamerton, 1401 Indian drive, Enid, 
Okla. Mrs. Lamerton is the former Julia Margaret 
Reck, '23. 

Another prospective Lindenwood student is Mary 
Sue Bear, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Bear, 2023 
South Compton, St. Louis, Mo. Mary Sue was born 
August 1, and her mother is the former Edna Hickney, 
of the class of '32. 

Twin daughters, Penelope and Patricia, were born 
September 11 to Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Lieb. 11 6 
Nineteenth street, Manhattan Beach, Cal. Mrs. Lieb, 
the former Elizabeth McSpadden of Nowata, Okla., 
and her sisters, Ruth Ann and Mary Nell, are former 
Lindenwood students. 

Dorothy Diane was born October 29 to Mr. and 
Mrs. J. C. McCall, 300 West Church, Aurora, Mo. 
Mrs. McCall will be remembered as Dorothy Eloise 
Brown. 

j 


